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VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 

By:  George Hager 
 

   Happy New Year!!  It appears as if our membership had a 
good Christmas!  I was out plinking on Saturday after 
Christmas and the Rose-Iris was particularly busy for such 
a “breezy” morning!  Folks must have received some fun 
recreational materials.  A lot of family units and wall-to-
wall kids at the Rimfire Plinking Range.  That was fun to 
watch!!  I should have passed out information regarding 
our Youth Club/League, but I was too busy trying to keep 
my hat from blowing away.  Hopefully, their parents will 
read this and reach out to David McNeal! 
 

   As a reminder, you are down to 3 months remaining until 
your current membership expires.  It’s always better to be 
early than late!! 
 

   Starting in the new year Seth and Ron are taking the 
Precision Rimfire game to the first weekend of each 
month starting in January (4 and 5).  Saturday Ron will be 
hosting an NRL22 Match and Seth will be hosting our 
PRS-22 Matches.  In these Matches, shooters can earn 
points in either National league/Organization.  Any 
questions regarding these Matches can be directed 
towards me and if I cannot answer then, I can direct you to 
someone who can. 

 
 

WEATHER CONDITIONS at the Range can be 
found on our homepage -  

 
With the winter upon us, be sure to check the road 

conditions before driving out to the Range.  If we need 
to close the Range due to weather conditions we will 
try to get it posted on the Website and Facebook as 

soon as we can. 
 

Official Newsletter of the Rattlesnake Mountain Shooting Facility and the Tri-Cities Shooting Association, Inc. 

GENERAL INFORMATION:  
 

Web:  www.tcsa.info 
 

Mailing Address: 
 

       TCSA 
       P.O. Box 785 
       Richland, WA  99352 

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 

By:  Mark Verwest 
    

   With winter approaching, there could be some weather-
related Range closures and/or cancellations of Events.  If 
the weather gets bad, check our Web Page and Facebook 
page for any updated Range closures before heading out 
to the Range and be sure to check the Discipline links on 
our website for the most up to date discipline events 
and/or cancellations. 
 
   We have lots of Events scheduled for this year.  Take a 
look at the calendars; I am sure you can find something 
interesting and fun! 
 

Happy New Year! 
 

 
 

TCSA PUBLIC MEETING 
 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 9  
7:00 p.m.   

 

RICHLAND LIBRARY 
(Conference Room A & B) 

 
 

 
 

 
 

ROSE-IRIS RANGE 
 

Hours of Operation 
  9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

 

Wednesday, Friday, Saturday, Sunday 
 

 
 

WISHING YOU AND YOUR FAMILY 
A HAPPY NEW YEAR 

 

 

 

 

TCSA  OFFICERS 
 

Mark Verwest          President           509.735.1662 mverwest1662@charter.net   
George Hager          Vice-President  979.229.1615 george.hager@gmail.com  
Mark Monopoli          Secretary           509-531-6929 mark.monopoli@outlook.com 
Randy Bayuk           Treasurer           509.727.0177 g34_shooter@icloud.com  
Mike Ensminger        Chief RSO        509.521.9628 chiefrso@tcsa.info  
Dan Martini          Mbr at Large     509.627.3198 dantini@charter.net 
Chuck Nay                Oper. Officer     509.572.7115 chuckmail60@gmail.com  

JANUARY 
2025 
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TCSA FACILITIES 
 

ROSE-IRIS RANGE – A 100-yard range with 20 covered firing 
points.  This day use Range Safety Officer supervised facility is 
operated for public use on a regularly scheduled basis 
Wednesdays, Fridays, Saturdays and Sundays.  
 

RIMFIRE PLINKING RANGE – A 50-yard 22-caliber Range Safety 
Officer supervised Shooting Range with reactive targets.   
 

CENTERFIRE PLINKING RANGE – A 50-yard handgun 
pistol/revolver RSO supervised range with reactive targets for 
firearms using black powder or standard pistol cartridges.   
 

COWBOY / PRACTICAL PISTOL BAYS – Ranges consisting of 13 
bays of varying lengths designed to support a variety of action 
shooting disciplines such as; Practical (IPSC/ USPSA) 3-Gun 
Sports and Cowboy (SASS) groups.   
Cowboy Action Rep. – Charles Kissler – 509.783.8505 
                                               Nelson Thomas – 509.727.4678 
Practical Pistol Rep. – Curt Berger – 541.720.7826 
 

1000-YARD, HIGH-POWER RANGE – A Range consisting of 100, 
200, 300, 600, 800, 900 & 1000-yard firing lines that can support 
20 firing stations on each firing line (utilizes manned target 
operation). The 400-yard line has 5 firing stations and the 500-
yard line has 10 firing stations. This Range supports High-Power 
Rifle, Long Range PALMA and Precision Shooting Events of 
various disciplines, including 50-Caliber. 
High-Power Rep. – Mike Sowa – 541.571.1892 
 

HUNTER EDUCATION RANGE:  This Range has been designed to 
support Hunter Education Training Classes and also has a 
practical field exercise area containing obstacles hunters could 
expect to encounter in the field.  The covered firing line can be 
used independently by current RSO’s as an overflow from the 
Rose-Iris Range and may be available for RSO supervised public 
event use when not being used for the conduct of Hunter 
Education Classes. 
Hunter Ed. Rep. – Randy Absolon – 509.845.3632 
 

PRIMITIVE USE RANGE: - A Range Area for muzzle loading and 
primitive Sagebrush Free Trappers reenactment events with 
parking, staging and various range areas. 
Primitive Range Rep. – Clint Bouslaugh – 509.585.6415 
 

SHOTGUN RANGE:  Includes a set of two ATA regulation Trap 
Fields, two Skeet Ranges and a Sporting Clay Range supporting 
five firing stations and a Pattern Board. 
Shotgun Rep. – Mark Monopoli – 509.531.6929 

 
 

 “WELCOME” NEW MEMBERS 
 

   Welcome!  In this Newsletter you can find the 
contact information for the Board Members and above 
you can find contact information for the different 
Ranges.  The Ranges were built and are maintained by 
volunteers.  We encourage you to get involved and be 
a part of TCSA. 
 

   New members from this past month should have already 
received their membership card(s).  If you have not received your 
card, contact Sue Verwest at membership@tcsa.info or 
509.735.1662. 
 

   Check out our TCSA web site www.tcsa.info for a variety of 
information.  The Newsletter is posted on the web site the 
beginning of each month. 

HUNTER EDUCATION AND SAFETY 
ASSOCIATION 

 

By:  Randy Absolon 
 

   As noted last month, our January - 
February 2025 Traditional Hunter 
Education Class is scheduled.  Classes will be held from 
January 16 through February 6.  The schedule is a little 
different this year because of classroom availability.  
Registration will open on December 27, and can be 
completed on the WDFW website.  Class size will be 
limited to the first 20 students who register. 
 
   We anticipate a similar schedule of classes in 2025 as 
were held last year.  After the Traditional Class, we are 
planning on offering evaluations for students who have 
completed the Online Course in March, April, and May.  
Another Traditional Class will be offered in June, followed 
by Online Evaluations in August and September.   
 
   RSOs using the HESA Range are expected to sign in at the 
Rose-Iris Range before going over to the HESA Range to 
shoot.  You are also expected to clean up when you are 
done shooting, including returning target stands to the 
Rose-Iris Range House and picking up brass. 
 
   Always remember to treat every firearm as if it was 
loaded, control the direction of your muzzle, be sure of 
your target and what lies beyond it, keep your finger off the 
trigger until you are ready to shoot and use the same 
safety rules when handling an air rifle as are used with 
other firearms. 
 
   If you have questions about our Hunter Education 
Classes contact me at: randyabsolon@gmail.com.   
 

 

 
Rattlesnake Mountain Shooting Facility/TCSA 

https://www.facebook.com/RMSFTCSA/. 
 

Contact Robbie or Mike Ensminger with questions 
or comments at ChiefRSO@tcsa.info 

 
 

 
 
 

 

Hearing and Eye protection required 
when shooting! 

 

 
 

Check out the “For Sale” items on our web-site  
www.tcsa.info 

 
Send your “For Sale” or “Wanted” items to 

membership@tcsa.info 
 

mailto:membership@tcsa.info
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:randyabsolon@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/RMSFTCSA/
mailto:ChiefRSO@tcsa.info
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:membership@tcsa.info
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CHIEF RSO REPORT 
 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
 

   The next RSO Class is scheduled for February 7.  
If interested and your membership is up to date, 
send a note to Dan Martini (dantini@charter.net) 
to get on the list. 

 

   Membership renewal time is approaching.  If RSOs renew 
early, you will have access to the 2025 Duty Calendar 
when your renewal is processed.  If you have renewed, you 
should be seeing access to the calendar in the next couple 
of weeks. 
 

   When you select your duty dates, go to your “dashboard” 
to verify what you are signed up for.  This is the only place 
you can see them before the new duty year starts on April 
1st. 
 

   If you see any you did not intend to choose, get ahold of 
me right away and I can remove them.  We try to make it 
easy to select, but not so easy to change your mind. 
 

RSO Questions / Concerns 
Chief RSO - Mike Ensminger 

chiefrso@tcsa.info or 509.521.9628 

 
NEXT RANGE SAFETY OFFICER 

CLASS 
 

By:  Dan Martini 
 

   Our next Range Safety Officer Class will be on Friday 
February 7 at the Shotgun Range House starting at 8 a.m.  
If you can make this Class date, send me an 
email message to dantini@charter.net including your 
TCSA Membership number and I will add your name to the 
Class List. 
 

   Note that all current annual Memberships expire on 
March 31, so we will require those individuals who want 
to attend this Class, to renew their TCSA membership 
through 2025-2026 time period. 
 

   If you are not a current TCSA Member, go to our webpage 
at www.TCSA.info, download the form and mail it to the 
address on top of the form with your check or join at the 
Range.   
 

 
 
ALL MEMBERS MUST show a current Membership 
Card to the RSO on duty upon arrival at the Range.  
Membership Cards need to be shown at all Ranges 
and all Events or you will be required to pay the 
non-member Range Use Fee.  EVERYONE must 
sign-in! 

 
 

 
RATTLESNAKE MOUNTAIN STEEL 

SHOOTERS 
 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
 

   49 guns were represented in December 
and we will be out there again on January 5. 
 
   Sign-ups are at the Range on Match Day, but we will pre-
squad you if you send us an email with names and 
whether each shooter is using 1 or 2 guns. email to me  
mikeberta4@gmail.com. 
 
 
 

PRIMITIVE RANGE 
 

 
 

By:  Clint Bouslaugh 
 

   The December Shoot was a wet cold day. I am hoping 
January will be better weather. 
 
   The January Shoot will be on the 18th from 9:00 a.m. 
until noon. Come prepared for frozen feet or mid-50's, just 
be sure to bring your shooting gear.  
 
   We are working on developing more focused Events for 
the new year, we will be having our Youth Introduction to 
Muzzleloading Shoot in May and a Turkey Shoot in 
November.  
 
   Hope to see you at the Range in the new year. 
 

 
 

COWBOY ACTION 
 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
  

   We had 9 hearty souls that showed up 
for the December Match on a particularly 
nasty, windy day.  Made it kind of 
interesting having to do stage design on 

the fly when half the targets would not stay up long enough 
to get a shot at them. 
 
   Our next Match will be held on January 25, weather 
permitting.  If the forecast looks really bad, check the web 
site before driving out, just in case we are savvy enough to 
cancel. 
 
   Shooter’s meeting at 9:00. 

 

 

mailto:dantini@charter.net
mailto:chiefrso@tcsa.info
mailto:dantini@charter.net
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:mikeberta4@gmail.com
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SHOTGUN REPORT 
 

By:  Mark Monopoli 
 

   Happy New Year everyone!  2024 has come to a close 
and we are onto 2025.  In many ways 2024 was a pretty 
good year for the Shotgun Range and hopefully we keep 
the proverbial ball rolling in 2025. 

 

   With one more token count to go for the year the Shotgun 
Range is looking to end with just over 12,000 rounds 
thrown.  Keeping in mind that a “round” for the Shotgun 
Range is (25) targets, meaning we threw in excess of 
300,000 targets.  That translates to 2223 cases or 33 
pallets for the year.  That makes for a lot of work loading all 
of those targets first into the storage building by the pallet, 
then into the trap and skeet houses by the case and finally 
by hand into all of the machines.  And just because I like 
numbers, if we figure an average 1oz load per shot, we put 
approximately 9.5 tons or 19,000 lbs. of lead down range 
this year.  
 

   Trap was still the most popular game shot with a 
combined token count of over 7100 rounds thrown which 
is an increase of approximately 550 rounds over 2023.  
This can probably be attributed to the ever-popular Non-
League Trap League and the Turkey and Christmas Shoots. 
 

   Skeet suffered a different fate in 2024 with a drop of just 
over 1000(!) rounds from 2023 numbers.  This one is a bit 
perplexing.  Honestly this drop in skeet rounds can 
probably also be attributed to the popularity of Non-
League Trap League.  We are looking to bring back the 
glory of Skeet League with monthly Non-League Skeet 
League Shoots in 2025.  And hopefully a couple of 
Registered shoots as well. 
 

   5-Stand followed the trap numbers with the total round 
count being up by 140.  2023 was a bit of a slow year for    
5-Stand, but Rick Poehls is on the job and looking to bring 
it back to the glory days of when the great Phil Volkman 
was in charge. 
 

   Back to the subject of the yearly numbers, all of the 
ranges were asked to figure the total number of volunteer 
hours it takes to run each of the disciplines for the year.  
This includes all of the RSO hours, mowing and lawn 
maintenance, target maintenance, administrative stuff, 
banking, machine maintenance, sprinklers, meetings, 
cleaning, printing materials, buying supplies, running 
shoots, etc., etc., etc.  We tried our best to be accurate 
when we came up with just under 7000 volunteer hours for 
2024.  What does that number really mean?  There are 
plenty of things to do around the Shotgun Range if you feel 
like lending a hand.  It is not a complicated process to get 
started as it just takes showing up and offering to help. 
 

   It seems like months ago, but on December 15 we held 
the Christmas Shoot.  The weather was fantastic this year 
and we had 57 shooters show up for the final Fun & 
Games Shoot of the year.  Once again, we all owe Chad 

and Paulyn Ungerecht a heartfelt THANK YOU for all of 
the hard work they put into the preparation and running of 
these shoots.  These shoots are a great way to get people 
to come out to the top-notch range we all enjoy. 
 

   This is the time of year to reflect and give thanks for 
things we have and that we may take for granted.  The easy 
one is to be thankful for having such a nice range to shoot 
at each week.  Being thankful for all of the volunteers that 
came before us and laid the groundwork for what we 
continue to improve upon today.  Thankful for the Tri-Cities 
Shooting Association (TCSA) and all of the volunteers who 
keep pushing for new ranges, improvements and for 
keeping our administrative ducks in a row.  Thankful for 
everyone who volunteers their time to be an RSO, mow the 
lawns, load machines, empty the garbage cans, set 
courses, run shoots, come up with good ideas, propose 
bad ideas, paint the yardages on the fields, start a fire on a 
cold day, share in a laugh, tell a story…or just come out 
and be a part of things. 
 

   Personally, I am most thankful for all of the friendships I 
have made at the Shotgun Range over the years.  Many of 
whom I never would have met otherwise.  Never would 
have shared hotels with for days on end at State Shoots, 
Regionals, Nationals and off the wall fun shoots.  Shared a 
laugh while just sitting around the 5-Stand field or digging 
up a waterline that seemed buried way to deep.  Trying to 
figure how to load string into the damn weed-eater.  
Troubleshooting a machine, loading targets, discussing 
things from the mundane to serious health issues.  
Meeting someone new or hearing the terrible news that we 
lost another of our friends to father time.  It is part of the 
ride and I am thankful for all of it. 
 

   While the Shotgun Range is a great place to shoot, it is 
the people that make it so.  Do we get along all of the time?  
No.  Will Tom Walchuk eventually irritate you?  Yes, but he 
will also be there to help each and every time he is asked.  
Will John Wilgus voice a strong opinion on everything or 
anything?  Absolutely, but he is also the first person to 
offer to help someone get better.  Will Mike Tomlinson tell 
you about a 60-yard crosser he was crushing?  Count on it, 
but he will also give you the shirt off his back if he thinks 
you need it.  Phil Volkman’s offered advice on a Shotgun 
related issue that I still use in my everyday life years later.  
I could keep going and mention Dave Otto, Lindsay 
Nelsen, John Dyes, Steve Williams, Eric Bickel, Doug 
Fearing, Rick Poehls, Stu Bruce, Jay Judy, Terry Riley, 
Tex Reid, Don Klages, Ron Gieger (RIP), Don Lint, Lyle 
Laughery, Marv Steele, Chris Quinton and so many 
others out there that I have learned something from. 
   

   I am thankful for being President of the Shotgun Range.  I 
enjoy talking about Shotgun, I enjoy working out there, 
writing these newsletters, sending out emails about the 
shoots and being around all of you.  Even when you make it 
difficult to like you, I still like you.  I enjoy shooting trap, 
skeet, 5-stand and any other type of game where a clay 
target is thrown in the air or on the ground for that matter.  
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Have questions?  Hit me up, I also enjoy sharing my 
enthusiasm for shotgun sports. 
 

   If we have one objective for 2025, being a public range, is 
that we all need to strive to be welcoming and helpful to 
new shooters.  Say hello to people you don’t know, answer 
questions if you can and if you see someone doing 
something that’s maybe not quite right, start with saying 
something and explaining a better or the safe way of doing 
things.  Safety and shooting etiquette is on all of us.  We 
were all new to the Shotgun Range at one point or another 
and sometimes we don’t know, what we don’t know.  
Likewise, if you are new to the Shotgun Range do not be 
afraid to ask questions.  I promise if I look irritated it is only 
because I was trying to put string on that damn weed eater 
again. 
 

   Thanks again everyone!  I wish you all a successful 
and Happy New Year!  As a reminder we have a new 
website at www.tcsashotgun.com where you can find 
range information and an Events Calendar for everything 
Shotgun Related. 
 

   Reminder - Our first Youth Day will be on January 5 
starting at noon.  Questions or to RSVP send me an email, 
text or give me a call.  Contact information is below. 
  

   RSO Scheduler for Shotgun, David Russie has been 
emailing everyone about duty days for 2025.  Haven’t 
seen the email just yet?  Please check your spam folders.  
You can always reach him at roscheduler@gmail.com 
(new email) if you have questions regarding Shotgun RSO 
Scheduling days.  Everyone needs to be signed up for and 
complete 3 duty days for 2025. 
  

SHOTGUN RANGE HOURS 
Wednesday, Saturday and Sunday 

9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 
   

   Current weather conditions at the Range can be found at 
www.tcsashotgun.com and www.tcsa.info.   
 

   Thanks for reading!  Feel free to drop me an email at 
mark.monopoli@outlook.com. 

 

Like us on Facebook!  Or don’t… 
@rattlesnakemountainshotgun  

 

 
 

PRACTICAL PISTOL 
 

By:  Pam Harper 
 

      USPSA National Range Officers 
Institute, NROI, has a website that has valuable information 
about the Rules and interpretations of the Rules. Check it out 
at https://nroi.org 
  

TIDBITS:  EWPSA is looking for interested people to help with 
the monthly Matches. We need 6-8 new people to help with 
setup on Saturdays before the Match (~2 hours and free 
match) and Sunday tear down of some props after the Match; 
person to learn Stats (Practiscore, timers and the tablets); to 
be Bucket filler (before match) and emptier (after match); 

person to be Check-in person before the Match.  None of 
these jobs are difficult, but we need some new participation 
for the upcoming year as our Matches are growing.   
 

NATIONAL NEWS:  www.uspsa.org 
 

Mark your Calendars. The dates for USPSA Nationals 2025: 
 

May 30 - June 1 - World Speed Shooting Championship at 
CMP Talladega Marksmanship Park, Talladega, AL. 
 

June 27 - 29 - Factory Gun Nationals (CO, Prod, SS, Rev) at 
Cardinal Shooting Center, Marengo, OH. 
 

July 18 - 20 - MultiGun Nationals at Forest Lake Sportsmen’s 
Club, Forest Lake, MN. 
 

August 22 - 24 - IPSC Nationals at Cardinal Shooting Center, 
Marengo, OH. 
 

October 24 - 26 - Racegun Nationals (Open, Lim, Lim10, LO, 
PCC) at Southern Utah Practical Shooting, Hurricane, Utah. 
 

The USPSA Rules have been UPDATED: 
 https://uspsa.org/viewer/2024-USPSA-Competition-
Rules.pdf can be downloaded to your phone for easy access.  
 

The USPSA Rules Change Log is located here 
https://uspsa.org/viewer/Competition-Rules-Change-
Log.pdf   
  

LOCAL NEWS: 
 

   EWPSA will NOT be hosting the Inland Empire 
Sectional this year, instead EWPSA will be hosting the 
USPSA WA State Championship May 15 - 18, 2025.  
 

   Registration will open on January 1, 2025, at 5 p.m. on 
Practiscore at https://practiscore.com/2025-washington-
state-championship/register  The match is predicted to fill 
up quickly, so register when the Match opens. 
 

   EWPSA Match results can be found on Practiscore.com:  
https://bit.ly/EWPSAscores 
 

   The Monthly 2-Gun Match December 7 had 31 
competitors with 4 Divisions represented. The Division 
winners were: Open: Grant Fujimoto (overall winner); 
Armored: Rob Lee; Limited: Josh Bright; and Tactical: 
Nicholas Espitia. 
 

   The USPSA Monthly Match on December 15 had 53 
competitors with 7/9 USPSA Divisions represented. The 
Division winners were: Limited Optics: Adam Grimm 
(overall winner); Carry Optics: Gage Winden; Limited: 
Aron Gorham; Open: JD Thomas; PCC: Blayne Dupuy; 
Production: Randy Bayuk; Revolver: Andrew Hall. 
 

COMING UP:  
 

All upcoming EWPSA Matches and Registrations can be 
found here:  https://bit.ly//EWPSAmatches 
 

EWPSA will be hosting: 
 

   Monthly 2-Gun Match January 4. Sign-in begins at 9:00 
a.m. Shooting begins at 9:30 a.m. The Match cost is $25. 
More details on Practiscore.  
 

http://www.tcsashotgun.com/
mailto:roscheduler@gmail.com
http://www.tcsashotgun.com/
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:mark.monopoli@outlook.com
https://nroi.org/
http://www.uspsa.org/
https://uspsa.org/viewer/2024-USPSA-Competition-Rules.pdf
https://uspsa.org/viewer/2024-USPSA-Competition-Rules.pdf
https://uspsa.org/viewer/Competition-Rules-Change-Log.pdf
https://uspsa.org/viewer/Competition-Rules-Change-Log.pdf
https://practiscore.com/2025-washington-state-championship/register
https://practiscore.com/2025-washington-state-championship/register
https://bit.ly/EWPSAscores
https://bit.ly/EWPSAmatches
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   USPSA Monthly Match January 19.  Gates will open at 
9:00 a.m., shooters meeting at 9:30 a.m., shooters 
meeting before 10:00 a.m., shooting begins after the 
meeting. The Match cost is $20 members / $25 non-
members. More details on Practiscore. 
 

   EWPSA Team 2-Gun Match February 1. Sign-in begins 
at 9:00 a.m. Shooting begins at 9:30 a.m. The Match cost is 
$25. More details on Practiscore.  
 

   SCSA Steel Challenge Match March 9.  
 

Check out our Inland Empire Section News at: 
https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=
bookmarks 
 

Check out local news on Facebook – 
Eastern Washington Practical Shooters Association 
 

Any questions or comments can be directed to: 
Curt Berger at bergercj@icloud.com 
 

 
SAFE SHOOTING OPPORTUNITIES 

FOR YOUTH 
 

By:  Dave McNeal 
 

DECEMBER 21 PISTOL PLINKING:  Despite the rain, 
five shooters from four families participated in the event.  
Jaxson, Liam, Finn, Townes and Izaiah took AMPLE 
OPPORTUNITY to hone their shooting skills on steel and 
paper targets with .22, .380, 9mm, .38, and .45 pistols and 
revolvers including a black powder experience with a .45 
Long Colt.  Many thanks for Mike Ensminger hosting the 
Event at Pistol Bay 7 and for providing an excellent and 
well received safety briefing and instructional program.  
And thanks to the parents who braved the weather and 
gave their kids the opportunity to reinforce their gun safety 
protocols and enjoy a different shooting experience. 
 

PLANS FOR 2025:  The TCSA High Power Discipline has 
granted us slots at the new Smallbore Competition 
Range for two .22 Matches per month from April through 
October.  The Matches will be on the second Saturday and 
fourth Sunday of each of those months.  More information 
will be forthcoming in March, but you can get on the Match 
List now to help us ensure that our planning 
accommodates shooters and their families.  Information 
on sign-up is available from TCSAYouth@tcsa.info   
 
   Shotgun will sponsor Free Youth Clay Bird Shooting one 
weekend each month starting at noon.  The weekend deal 
rotates each month.  Persons under 18 years old always 
shoot without paying a Shooter’s Fee at our Ranges, but 
Shotgun is sweetening the deal by offering two rounds of 
clay targets free of the normal charge for the targets.  
Bring your personal shotgun and shells.  To find the dates 
and contact information see the calendar at  
https://tcsashotgun.com/calendar/   

 
   Also. we already have Cowboy Experience, First Shots, 
Introduction to Muzzle Loaders and CMP .22 Sporter 
Match on the 2025 calendar.  Volunteers wishing to offer 
other Safe Shooting Opportunities for Youth activities 
are welcome to submit plans, dates and information to 
TCSAYouth@tcsa.info      
 

COMING SOON:  We have scheduled a couple of indoor 
activities for the depths of winter.   
 

   January 11 we will host SAFE SHOOTING SPORTS FOR 
YOUTH INTRODUCTION TO GUN CLEANING AND 
MAINTENANCE.  This will be an instructional and hands-
on experience.   For details email TCSAYouth@tcsa.info  or 
text 509.366.6879. 
 

   In February we are planning to have an Introduction to 
Handloading Ammunition.  Stay tuned for updates on 
that. 
 

   February 22 will provide a Spectator Opportunity at 
Kennewick High School to observe a Regional Junior 
ROTC Airgun Match. 
 

 
 

 

https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=bookmarks
https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=bookmarks
https://www.facebook.com/Eastern-Washington-Practical-Shooters-Association-106584939369485/
mailto:bergercj@icloud.com
mailto:TCSAYouth@tcsa.info
https://tcsashotgun.com/calendar/
mailto:TCSAYouth@tcsa.info
mailto:TCSAYouth@tcsa.info
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HIGH-POWER 
 

By:  Dave Baalman 
 

   Happy New Year! With 2025 upon us, it is time for new 
beginnings, including a new calendar, which is up on our 
website. Also new for 2025, our new Smallbore 
Competition Range will be up and running, with 
scheduled Youth Smallbore Matches beginning in April. 
Take a look at the Match descriptions page for more 
information. If there is a type of Smallbore Match we 
currently don’t shoot that you would like to get started, we 
will likely be interested in putting it on. Get in touch with 
one of the High-Power contacts listed below. 
 
   We are also currently working on updating our Policy / 
Rules Sheet for RSO use of the High-Power Range for 
non-match shooting. If you are not familiar with this 
document, do not feel bad, most of us weren’t. Its current 
version is over a decade old and therefore way out of date. 
We will have it up to date soon and we will make it more 
available than where it’s currently hidden behind the login 
wall on the TCSA general RSO page. I will put a link to it in 
the Newsletter once we have it as well. 
 
   We do have a handful of Matches scheduled for January, 
beginning with a NRL 22 Rimfire Match on January 4 and 
a PRS 22 Match on January 5, both at HESA. There is also 
a 1MOA Steel Match on January 19 at High-Power. Dress 
warm and we hope to see you there!  
 
 
 
 
 
 
The full schedule is available at 
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/. You can see a full 
description of each match on our website as well 
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/match-descriptions 
 
High-Power Contacts: 
Mike Sowa:  High-Power Chairman 
MikeSowa@ix.netcom.com 
Andrew Clark:  High-Power Treasurer 
clarkand25@gmail.com 
Robert Lougee:  High-Power RSO 
RPLougee@protonmail.com 
Ron Jorgensen:  High-Power Webmaster 
rjorge44@gmail.com  
Dave Baalman:  Newsletter 
509.528.0183 / dpbaalman@msn.com 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

MEMBERSHIP RENEWALS 
 

By:  Sue Verwest 
 

   With the start of a new year comes the start of 
“Renewal Season.”  We currently have just over 2,500 
members!  To the members who have already sent in 
their renewals for this coming year - thank you!   
 

   Membership Renewal forms can be found on our 
web site www.tcsa.info under the tab “Join/Renew”.  
Membership Renewal Forms are also available at both 
the Rose-Iris Range and the Shotgun Range.  Print out a 
Membership Form or get one from the Range and send 
in your renewal.  Your early renewal will ensure you 
receive your Membership card in time for your next visit 
to the Range. 
 

   As in the past, we are giving away an early renewal 
prize.  In fact, this year we have 2 prizes we will be 
giving away to 2 lucky winners who renew early.   
 

   You will double your chance of winning if your renewal 
is post marked / received by FEBRUARY 28.  You will 
have a single entry if your renewal is post marked / 
received during the month of MARCH.  The drawing for 
the prizes will take place at the General Membership 
Meeting in April. 
 
 

 
UPCOMING EVENTS FOR THE MONTH OF JANUARY 

 

Saturday January 4 
2-Gun Match 
NRL22 Rimfire Match – HESA Range 
 

Sunday January 5 
100 Bird Trap Shoot 
ISSA Steel 
PRS22 Rimfire Match 
Shotgun Youth Trap Shoot Day 
 

Thursday January 9 
TCSA General Meeting – Richland Public Library 
 

Saturday January 11 
Youth Activity-Gun Cleaning and Maintenance 
 

Sunday January 12 
Skeet Shoot 
 

Saturday January 18 
Primitive Match 
 

Sunday January 19 
1 MOA Steel - 1000-Yard Range 
5-Stand or Sport Shoot 
USPSA Match 
 

Saturday January 25 
Cowboy Action Match 

https://www.tcsahighpower.org/
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/match-descriptions
mailto:MikeSowa@ix.netcom.com
mailto:clarkand25@gmail.com
mailto:RPLougee@protonmail.com
mailto:rjorge44@gmail.com
mailto:dpbaalman@msn.com
http://www.tcsa.info/

